Excursions

Volume 12, Issue 1 (2022) | Home



Cover Photo: Home by Farah Alrajeh

Yusuke Yasuda

Can they Call Japan Home? Japanese Nationalism and Unskilled Labour Immigrants

www.excursions-journal.org.uk

Can they Call Japan Home? Japanese Nationalism and Unskilled Labour Immigrants

Yusuke Yasuda

University of Sussex

Abstract

Japan is currently facing a demographic crisis with a labour population that remains exclusive against immigrants. Japanese national identity, based on homogeneity of race and culture, has informed immigration policy. While the Technical Intern Trainees Program (TITP) provides an immigrant labour supply in the primary sector of industry, it has been criticized as a human trafficking system under the guise of international development. In 2019, the government introduced a new visa status called Specified Skilled Workers (SSW), allowing the possibility of legitimised settlement in Japan for immigrant workers and their families. This historical shift enables those in the TITP to extend their working period with a legal transition to SSW. Nevertheless, there are concerns that SSW may share similar problems with TITP. Consequently, although SSW represents a major shift in immigration policy, it does not necessarily represent a change in the government's fundamental stance and attitude towards unskilled labour immigrants. This paper therefore aims to further examine current attitudes in immigration policy to determine whether unskilled labour immigrants can call Japan

Keywords: Unskilled labour migrants, Homogeneity, Japan, Nationalism

© Yusuke Yasuda, 2022. License (open-access): This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. No warranty, express or implied, is given. Nor is any representation made that the contents will be complete or accurate or up to date. The publisher shall not be liable for any actions, claims, proceedings, demand or costs or damages whatsoever or howsoever caused arising directly or indirectly in connection with or arising out of the use of this material

Introduction

In 2021, Japan hosted the 2020 Tokyo Summer Olympics with an emphasis on inclusivity: "Unity in Diversity: Accepting One Another" (The Tokyo Organizing Committee of the Olympic and Paralympic Games, 2021). However, the pervasiveness of this value remains questionable in light of Japan's exclusive attitude towards foreign labour immigrants (Morita, 2015, p.1).

As many scholars have argued, for immigrants, home can mean both their place of birth or origin as well as their immigration destination (Christou and King, 2006; Lewin, 2001; Muggeridge and Dona, 2006). However, in Japan, immigrants are seldom treated as residents (Davidson and Castles, 2000). Accordingly, foreign labour migrants may feel less inclined to invest and integrate themselves into society due to experiences of social and spatial exclusion, which in turn may strengthen their attachment to their country of origin and prevent them from seeing Japan as their home (Slany and Malek, 2005; Parrenas, 2010). Indeed, immigrants living in Japan tend to be marginalized by society, partly due to ideas of Japanese national identity which exclude non-Japanese people.

Historically grounded in ethnic homogeneity, Japan's national identity has been considered problematic when it comes to the exclusion and discrimination of foreign residents (Morita, 2015, p. 2). However, more recently, Japan has begun to face demographic challenges of aging populations and low birth rates (Morita, 2015; Song, 2020). Consequently, while the aging society remains hostile towards non-Japanese people, in 2019 the Japanese government opened the door to unskilled labour migrants and created a new status of residence called *tokutei-ginou* (Specified Skilled Workers; SSW) with a possibility of permanent settlement for migrants and their families. SSW is a status applicable to those who complete *ginou-jisshu-seido* (Technical Intern Training Program; TITP) — an international cooperation scheme offering foreigners from developing countries job

training for a fixed-term in Japan (JITCO, 2021). Enacting SSW to tackle the labour shortage has provided a new pathway through which foreign workers can continue working in Japan after completing TITP with the possibility of settling as home residents.

Despite sounding promising, the U.S. Department of State (2021, p. 320) has raised concerns regarding SSW, and TITP has been similarly condemned for violating the human rights of technical intern trainees under labour law. TITP has also been accused of filling temporary labour shortages rather than pursing the objective (Takaya, 2019; Nakanishi, 2018), as evidenced by its utility in the Tokyo 2020 Olympics, whereby TITP workers were employed to meet the rapid construction demands.

In light of the above, the current paper will discuss whether Japan can become a home for unskilled labour migrants. To answer this question, Japanese national identity is examined to understand how foreign immigrants are interpreted within the concept of Japaneseness. Japan's post-war immigration policy is overviewed to provide a backdrop to TITP and SSW, the features, differences, issues and impact of which are explained in the context of the government's stance and remarks on immigrants. Overall, this paper argues that even under the current demographic crisis and need for migrant workers, exclusive attitudes towards unskilled labour migrants deeply rooted in Japanese nationalism still remain.

Japanese Identity

To understand how immigrants living in Japan are recognised, it is first essential to examine Japanese identity – or *Nihonjinron* – and ask: 'who gets defined as Japanese and who does not?' (Burgess, 2010; Dale 1986, p.119).

Nihonjinron refers to Japanese post-war identity and reflects the attempt to rebuild a sense of nationalism after the empire regime was lost and Japan was still home to Korean residents and those of other ethnicities

(Burgess, 2010). Japaneseness focuses on purity of race and homogeneity of culture, with 'blood ties' and 'Japanese blood' comprising a significant symbol of national identity amongst policymakers and citizens alike (Liu-Farrer 2020, p. 4; Takenaka 2003, p. 222; Vogt, 2021). Indeed, Japan's immigration policy "is consistent with the image that the Japanese have formed of themselves as a racially and culturally homogeneous people" and there is a general belief that that non-Japanese living in Japan should follow the Japanese way (Carvhalo, 2003; Morita, 2015; Kashiwazaki, 2011). This inherent ideology has contributed towards anti-immigration attitudes and created a psychological distinction between "us" and "them"; accepting "them" is seen as a threat to Japan's homogenous culture and race (Burgess, 2010; Goodman et al., 2003).

This exclusive attitude is also reflected in public opinion regarding immigration policy. For instance, in a survey conducted by Pew Research Centre (2018), approximately 60% of Japanese individuals believed that Japan should keep the current level of immigration, while 23% believed an even *stricter* immigration policy was needed. In this way, Japanese immigration policy has solely followed the hypothesis that people from other countries will not be able to assimilate Japanese society's unique culture and race (Goodman et al., 2003; p. 3). This anti-immigration stance is also evident in government, whereby requests from Japanese companies to accept more foreign workers have not been addressed due to a perceived threat to Japanese national identity and culture (Holbrow and Nagayoshi, 2018; Strauze, 2019; Song, 2020).

As a result of Japanese nationalism cultivating anti-immigration attitudes, it is also uncustomary to discuss immigrants in government discourse. As Roberts (2018, p. 89) indicates, even the term 'immigrant' has become taboo in Japanese politics due to the government's unwillingness to accept foreign workers and explains why the former Abe administration (2017-2020) denied SSW as a part of immigration policy. Indeed,

expressions such as *Gaikokujin-roudousha* or *Gaikoku-jinzai* (meaning foreign workers or foreign human resources), rather than *Roudou-Imin* or *Imin* (meaning labour immigrants or immigrants), are frequently used in Japanese mainstream media and policies. In this way, the Japanese government has tended to view labour immigrants as *resources* rather than humans (Higuchi, 2019, p. 24). As Max Frisch mentioned on the guest worker in Germany, "[w]e asked for workers, but human beings came" (qtd. in Koikkalainen, 2011). Strausz (2019) argues that foreigners are seen as *workers* rather than immigrants in Japan, whereby the absence of a developed immigration system prevents their residency and citizenship (Capobianco, 2021; Strausz, 2019).

According to the UN (2021), an international migrant is

someone who changes his or her country of usual residence, irrespective of the reason for migration or legal status. Generally, a distinction is made between short-term or temporary migration, covering movements with a duration between three and 12 months, and long-term or permanent migration, referring to a change of country of residence for a duration of one year or more.

Based on this definition, foreign workers under TITP and SSW should be considered immigrants as they work for more than one year. However, the former Abe prime minister claimed they were *not* immigrants but foreign workers (2019, Prime Minister's Office of Japan) – a contradictory remark made to provide compromise between Japanese extreme right-wing groups and Japanese business communities requesting immigrants (Higuchi, 2019; p. 23). Abe's denial, despite the acceptance of labour migrants through TITP and SSW, demonstrates the way that immigrants remain problematic and taboo in Japan, and again, reflects the anti-immigration attitudes rooted in Japanese identity.

Japanese Post-War Immigration Policy

The history of Japanese immigration policy demonstrates the ways in which post-war-Japan has been restrictive against unskilled labour migrants and illustrates the gradual transition towards acceptance as a result of pressure from the business community.

Prior to World War II, Japan was an emigration state, with many Japanese individuals traveling to North and South America in response to the labour demand and the government's attempt to control overpopulation and economic instability (Ishikawa, 1997; Yorimitsu, 2002, p. 6; Lone, 2001, p. 57). After the war, Japan resumed emigration to South America from 1952 and remained an emigration state until 1972 (JICA, 1991; Ishikawa 1997; Yorimitsu, 2002, p. 11).

Post-war, and up until the 1970s, Japan did not need labour immigrants for its rehabilitation and economic development. By mobilising its domestic labour population, the associated recovery and development strengthened Japanese identity, making it challenging to accept unskilled labour immigrants. Indeed, Japan did not intend to take labour immigrants for economic reconstruction and growth in the post-war period to prevent its population from being 'contaminated' by them (Goodman et al. 2003, p. 1; Peach 2003, p. 23). Additionally, Japan had a large labour force returning from previous colonies (e.g., Taiwan, Korean Peninsula, Manchuria, Mainland China and South-Asia East) and flexible labour resources in the form of women and the elderly (Goodman et al. 2003, p. 1; Peach 2003, p. 27). This labour circulation and the resultant economic growth led to an increased belief in Japanese cultural homogeneity and purity based on group-oriented ties with self-sacrifice in the national interest (Goodman et al. 2003, pp. 2-3).

It wasn't until the 1970s and onwards that Japan shifted to an immigration country and began to take-in highly skilled foreign workers due the increased domestic demand and post-war growth (Yorimitsu, 2002). The

government began accepting male workers from overseas to make up for the labour shortages and aid in the later economy boom — or "bubble economy" (Goodman et al. 2003, p. 3). These overseas immigrants were mainly descendants of Japanese emigrants from South America — the so-called *Nikkeijin*. The Japanese government justified the acceptance of *Nikkeijin* by means of common ancestry — *Nikkeijin* were deemed preferable to other foreign workers due to a shared understanding of Japanese culture beyond their geographical and experiential differences (Roth, 2002).

In the advent of the bubble economy, the number of illegal foreigners also increased. This was largely due to small and medium-sized companies hiring foreign tourists who visited Japan from places such as the Philippines, Pakistan, Bangladesh, Thailand and Iran without work permissions (Yorimitsu, 2002, p. 20). Companies wanted to keep human resources to run their businesses regardless of whether or not they were legal (Yorimitsu, 2002, p. 20). To address this illegal pathway to work, in 1988, the Japanese government clarified its stance on foreign workers by stating that it would actively seek *highly skilled* workers and experts from overseas while *unskilled* foreign labour would not be recruited (IPPSS, 1988, pp. 11-12). Japanese politicians adopted this stance after reviewing the failures of immigration policies of temporary labour migrants in Western Europe in the post-war period (Capobianco, 2021).

In 1990, the Japanese government further reformed immigration control to prevent the settlement of unskilled foreign workers by penalising employers of illegal migrants (Takaya, 2019; Yorimitsu, 2002, p. 23). However, despite this, a strong labour demand still remained even after the collapse of bubble economy because the Japanese workforce were reluctant to take on arduous jobs with low wages at demanding, dirty, and dangerous workplaces – the so-called the three Ds (Yorimitsu, 2002, p. 29; Peach, 2003, pp. 30-31; Song, 2020, p. 617).

TITP

In 1993, the creation of a job training program for foreigners provided a new visa status that later became TITP (Kamibayashi, 2017, p. 1). According to JITCO (2021), the aim of TITP is

to transfer skills, technologies, or knowledge [...] accumulated in Japan to developing and other regions and to promote international cooperation by contributing to the development of human resources who can play roles in the economic development of those developing regions.

TITP enabled unskilled foreign workers to work in Japan legally by being categorizing as trainees, thus bypassing the restrictions against unskilled immigrant workers (Goodman et al., 2003, p. 31). Considered a side-door immigration policy, TITP offers interns nine months of training followed by skills tests before they can go on to become entitled workers (Carvalho, 2003, p. 81; Koido, 2019).

Trainees in the TITP come from different Asian countries after they pay fees and deposits to sending agencies. Figures show that around 36,500 companies have now hired trainees across a variety of different fields, including agriculture, fishery, food processing, assembly and welding, and construction (OTIT, 2020). Over the last ten years, the number of trainees has steadily increased (MHLW, 2020). As of 2020, there were 378,200 technical intern trainees in Japan, accounting for 13.1% of all foreign nationals – the second largest foreign proportion in Japan (Immigration Service of Association of Japan, 2021a). Although TITP does not allow trainees to bring their families to Japan, the program authorized by the ministry of law currently offers trainees job opportunities for up to 5 years (after completing 2 months of training and associated exams), during which they are paid and protected as workers under the labour law (OTIT, 2021; MHLW, 2018). Thirty years on, TITP has been reformed several times and is still in effect with the objective of international cooperation; however, in

practice, it functions as a key supply of unskilled labour migrants (Song, 2020, p. 618).

Despite the creation of TITP, the labour shortage has not been resolved. The UN (2001) estimates that to regain the labour population they had in 1995, Japan would need to take-in an average of 609,000 immigrants every year for the next 55 years – 33.5 million immigrants in total. Indeed, *Nippon Keidanren* (the Japanese Business Federation) has been lobbying the former Abe administration since the 2000s to open the door to more unskilled labour immigrants in order to meet the strong demand from the Japanese business community (Song 2020, p. 624; Japan Time, 2008). During talks with the government, *Keidanren* suggested that unskilled labour immigrants with a maximised stay of up to five years should be employed to make up for the serious lack of labour force within the construction and shipbuilding industries (Keidanren, 2008, pp. 17-18).

SSW

Introduced in 2019, SSW is a response to the serious labour shortage and is eligible for experienced foreign workers with 'some skills'. Song (2020) argues that the government emphasizes the requirement of 'some skills' in order to avoid blame for accepting 'unskilled' labour migrants. By defining a level of required skill, SSW can be differentiated from TITP and is described as a foreign labour resource scheme rather than an immigration policy. SSW is generally considered a significant step forward, with the Japanese government officially accepting labour immigrants as a solution for the lack of labour force for the first time. SSW is available to those who have completed TITP and enables employers to hire their trainees afterwards.

SSW has two types of residential status: Specified Skilled Worker I and Specified Skilled Worker II. SSW I allows foreign workers to work within 14 fields for up to 5 years but does not allow family unification. In contrast, SSW II is limited to the fields of construction and shipbuilding but allows

families to accompany workers without any regulation on their period of stay (Immigration Service Agency of Japan, 2022b). As of September 2021, primary data from the Immigration Service Agency of Japan (ISA) shows there are 38,337 workers with SSW I status from different Asian countries, while data on SSW II is not yet available (ISA, 2021b).

While SSW requires immigrant workers to have a certain level of Japanese language and other skills-based expertise, those who have completed TITP do not have to complete SSW's associated training and exams (ISA, 2020). Accordingly, TITP provides a path towards further employment and the possibility to settle in Japan after transferring to SSW. Indeed, Okumura (2021, p. 63) argues that the introduction of SSW as a solution for the labour shortage shows that Japan is finally beginning to accept its dependency on unskilled foreign labour.

Structural Immobility and Economic Vulnerability

Critics of TITP do not necessarily denounce its every aspect, and indeed, there are cases where the skills learnt from the programme have contributed to developing countries and helped trainees to start new businesses upon their return. However, the way TITP is operated in practice poses many problems for trainees and has been criticised by the international community.

Over the last few decades, TITP has treated trainees as economic resources for the purposes of sustaining an ageing society, despite claims that it 'shall not be conducted as a means of adjusting labour supply and demand' (OTIT, 2021; Song, 2020). Indeed, TITP was relevant to Tokyo 2020, wherein the government accepted temporary foreign workers to aid in the construction of facilities related the Olympic and Paralympic Games (JFBA, 2018, p. 83). Due to the increased demand, the number of second year TITP trainees in the construction sector rose from around 5,000 in 2014 to 9,000 in 2015 (Institute for Human Rights and Business, 2017, p. 9). In

2015, the government established the Foreign Construction Worker Acceptance Programme to further recruit construction TITP workers and those who have completed TITP in the sector (MLIT, 2014).

The U.S. Department of State (2017, p. 227) has also said that TITP deviates from its original objectives as it does not develop participants' technical skills under the guest worker system. Indeed, a Vietnamese worker contracted to help in the construction of the National Stadium's foundation, reported in an interview with *Manichi Newspaper* that he learned nothing applicable to construction in Vietnam, where bricks are more common than concrete (Sekiya, 2021). In this way, the TITP has been criticised for missing the objective and providing foreign workers with unrelated technologies and skills (Nakanishi, 2018; Sano, 2002). The UN (2014, p. 6) has also raised concerns regarding the "large number of reports of sexual abuse, labour-related deaths and conditions that could amount to forced labour in the technical intern training programme." These statements demonstrate the structural deficiencies of TITP and the vulnerabilities that trainees are exposed to as a result of their legal immobility and financial burden.

TITP does not allow trainees to change jobs unless external reasons such as company bankruptcy or law breaking occur (ISA, 2020). Workers in the scheme do not have the freedom to access other occupational choices even if their workplaces are exploitative and incompliant – a further barrier towards equality between trainees and employers (JFBA, 2018, p. 82). This legal inflexibility means that the trainees' presence in Japan is only legitimate as long as they remain working for the company they were contracted to prior to their arrival in the country. Consequently, trainees who try to escape their harsh and abusive workplaces in the search of better jobs effectively become illegal immigrants as their intern visa status does not permit such mobility (Takaya 2019, pp. 78-79). According to the Immigration Service Agency of Japan (2020), approximately 5,885 trainees disappeared in 2020, with 27,002 estimated to have disappeared between

2015 and 2018 (ISA, 2022a). While fleeing the scheme occasionally results in more freedom and mobility, trainees who disappear risk overstaying and illegal working in potentially even worse conditions (Roberts, 2018, p. 94).

In addition to the above, the financial responsibilities of trainees can further increase their vulnerability in Japan. Individuals under the scheme often find themselves in significant debt as a result of the exorbitant fees and deposits charged by sending agencies and brokers. Consequently, many trainees spend their first few years in Japan saving up money for repayments and are fearful of violating their contracts and/or losing their deposits, which in turn puts them at the liberty of their employers and risks further control and exploitation (JFBA, 2018, p. 82). Indeed, financial burden is often a key factor in a trainee's decision to flee their employers, where extremely low wages and a lack of overtime work payment make it impossible to repay debts.

To help tackle the root cause of the problem and regulate the unreasonable fees and deposits charged by sending agencies and brokers, the government introduced the Memoranda of Cooperation (MOC) with partnership countries (U.S. Department of State, 2021, p. 317). However, as the government does not have the power to ensure that sending countries are accountable for their business morals and ethics, the MOC has not worked well (U.S. Department of State, 2021, p. 317). In 2019, the *Asahi* newspaper reported that 8,796 trainees were missing – 1.8 times as many as in 2014 – with 6,105 of these coming from Vietnam, the biggest sending country (Asahi, 2021).

The structural shortcomings of TITP put trainees in precarious positions and contribute to their disappearance from the workplace. Indeed, the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare investigated companies hiring trainees from 2015 to 2019 and found a 70% rate of Labour Standard Law violation (MHLW, 2020). In 2020, it was announced that many companies were not complying with legal work times, workplace safety or overtime

payment regulations. In the U.S. Department of State's annual report (2017), TITP was condemned for human trafficking and forced labour. The report further criticised the government's lack of response to identify sources of exploitation and prosecute labour traffickers, although recognised that some progress had been made in passing the Act on Proper Technical Intern Training and Protection of Technical Intern Trainees (U.S. Department of State, 2017, p. 225). The reports recommend implementing more legal enforcement to prohibit violence, forced labour, confiscation of trainees' passports, and exorbitant fines (USDS, 2017, 2018, 2019, 2020, 2021).

All in all, although 30 years have passed since TITP was first introduced, many problems remain fundamentally unresolved and instances of unlawful activity are increasing while reforms are made to provide trainees with a wider range of legal protection (Okumra, 2021, p. 62).

Unchanged Attitudes Against Unskilled Labour Migrants

In spite of the policy change, Japan still views unskilled labour migrants as temporary workers, not residents. Indeed, the reason SSW has been interpreted as a historical shift in Japanese immigration policy is because the government now prioritizes economic benefits over ethnic and cultural homogeneity (Song, 2020). Traditionally, the Japanese government has not considered unskilled migrant workers as a part of its immigrant policy. Indeed, the former Prime Minister Abe, who is conservative and nationalist, argued that the immigration policy of accepting foreigners as settlers with their families is not for temporary foreign workers (Takaya, 2019, p. 8). He further emphasized that his government had no plan to discuss the immigration policies further (Song, 2020). The administration repeatedly denied promoting the immigration policy as accepting temporary foreign workers and intended to prevent their settlement (Takaya, 2019, p. 8). Thus, while the reform of Immigration Control Act in 2018 made a significant expansion of visa status to unskilled foreign workers, it does not fully mean

that they are in a category of immigrants. In fact, conditions for their family unification and settlement through SSW II is only given to those in the fields of construction and shipbuilding. The government in the process of establishing SSW clearly states that the status of residence for foreign human resources is not an immigration policy (Government of Japan, 2018). Furthermore, former Deputy Chief Cabinet Secretary Nishimura emphasized that SSW had nothing to do with immigration policy (NHK, 2018). This illustrates that while SSW legitimises the possibility of settlement, it does not mean that workers will be accepted as residents. Indeed, Song (2020, p. 635) argues that Japan is not on the stage of an immigration country yet, and despite the major policy changes, there is a fundamentally unchanged reluctancy to take-in unskilled foreign workers as permanent residents. Overall, while Japan may be more accepting of its need for unskilled labour immigrants, it has not changed inherently, and workers are unlikely to feel at home in such an exclusionary society.

Conclusion

This paper has examined the exclusiveness of Japan's immigration policy against unskilled labour migrants through the lens of Japanese nationalism. Overall, it has demonstrated the government's reluctance to reform immigration policy and import unskilled foreign labour in light of the perceived threat to Japan's homogenous culture and race. While the aging demographic and rapidly decreasing labour population has led to a historic shift via the introduction of SSW, the fundamental stance towards immigrants has not changed – unskilled foreign workers are seen as human resources rather than members of Japanese society.

Feeling at home in a host country can depend on an individual's sense of belonging within it. However, in Japan, those under the TITP are exposed to several vulnerabilities and must remain immobile if they are to avoid becoming illegal migrants, and while SSW can lead to residential

status, it suffers from similar problems. This unfriendly environment, rooted in Japanese ethno-cultural nationalism makes it difficult for unskilled labour immigrants to call Japan their home.

References

- Bureau of Olympic and Paralympic Games Tokyo 2020 Preparation (2021) 'Vision'.

 Available at:
 - https://www.2020games.metro.tokyo.lg.jp/eng/taikaijyunbi/taikai/vision/index .html (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Burgess, C. (2010) 'The 'Illusion' of Homogeneous Japan and National Character: Discourse as a Tool to Transcend the 'Myth' vs. 'Reality' Binary', *Asia-Pacific Journal*, 8(9), pp. 1-23.
- Capobianco, P. (2021) 'Help (Not) Wanted: Immigration Politics in Japan', *Journal of Contemporary Asia*, 51(3), pp. 531-534.
- Carvalho, de. D. (2003) Migrants and Identity in Japan and Brazil: The Nikkeijin. London: Routledge.
- Christou, A. and King, R. (2006) 'Migrants Encounter Migrants in the City: The Changing Context of 'Home' for Second-Generation Greek-American Return Migrants', *International Context of Urban and Regional Research*, 30(4), pp. 816-835.
- Dale, n. P. (1986) The Myth of Japanese Uniqueness. London: Routledge.
- Goodman, R. et al. (2003) 'The Experience of Japan's New Migrants and Oversea Communities in Anthropological, Geographical, Historical and Sociological Perspective', in Goodman, R. et al. (ed.) Global Japan: The Experience of Japan's New Immigrant and Overseas Communities. London: Routledge.
- Government of Japan (2018) *Basic Policy on Economic and Fiscal Management and Reform* 2018. Tokyo: Government of Japan. Available at: https://www5.cao.go.jp/keizai-shimon/kaigi/cabinet/2018/2018_basicpolicies_en.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Higuchi, N. (2019) 'Labour, Stupidity of Measures Without Investment in Human Resources' in Takaya, S. (ed.) *What Is the Immigration Policy? Thinking It From The Reality in Japan*. Kyoto: Jimbun Shoin, pp. 23-39.

- Holbrow, J. H. and Nagayoshi, K. (2016) 'Economic Integration of Skilled Migrants in Japan: The Role of Employment Practices', *International Migration Review*, 2(3), pp.1-29.
- Immigration Service Agency of Japan (2020) 'Pamphlet of SSW in English'. Available at: https://www.moj.go.jp/isa/content/930005373.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Immigration Service Agency of Japan (2021a) 'The Foreign Nationals as of the End of 2021'. Available at:
 https://www.moj.go.jp/isa/publications/press/13_00014.html (Accessed: 21 May 2022).
- Immigration Service Agency of Japan (2021b) Official Announcement of the Foreign Population of Specific Skilled Workers. Tokyo: Immigration Services Agency of Japan. Available at:

 https://www.moj.go.jp/isa/policies/ssw/nyuukokukanri07_00215.html
 (Accessed: 8 April 2022)
- Immigration Service Agency of Japan (2022a) *Transition of Population of Illegal Foreigners in Japan*. Tokyo: Immigration Services Agency of Japan. Available at: https://www.moj.go.jp/isa/content/001344904.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Immigration Service Agency of Japan (2022b) *Initiatives to Accept New Foreign Nationals and for the Realization of Society of Harmonious Coexistence*. Tokyo: Immigration Services Agency of Japan. Available at: https://www.moj.go.jp/isa/content/930004452.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Institute for Human Rights and Business (2017) 'Learning Experience? Japan's Technical Intern Training Programme and the Challenge of Protecting the Rights of Migrant Workers'. Available at: https://www.ihrb.org/focus-areas/megasporting-events/japan-titp-migrant-workers-rights (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- IPSS (1998) 6th Basic Plan for Employment Measures. Tokyo: National Institute of Population and Social Security Research. Available at: https://www.ipss.go.jp/publication/j/shiryou/no.13/data/shiryou/roudou/520.p df (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Ishikawa, T. (1997) Study of Geography Japanese Migrants. Okinawa: Yojushorin.
- JFBA (2018) 'Japan Federation of Bar Associations Report on Response to the Tenth and Eleventh Report of the Japanese Government of the International Convention on Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination'. Available at: https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CERD/Shared%20Documents/JPN/INT_CERD_NGO_JPN_31888_E.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).

- JICA (1991) *Statistics of International Immigration*. Tokyo: JICA. Available at: https://openjicareport.jica.go.jp/pdf/10951960.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- JITCO (2021) 'About the Japan International Trainee & Skilled Worker Cooperation Organization (JITCO)'. Available at: https://www.jitco.or.jp/en/regulation/index.html (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Kamibayashi, C. (2017) Future Issues and 30 Years-History of Technical Intern Training Program, Japan Association for Migration Policy Studies 2017, University of Seijo, 28 May. Available at: http://iminseisaku.org/top/conference/conf2017/MS-3_Kamibayashi.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Keidanren (2008) How the Economy and Society Addresses the Decrease of the Population. Tokyo: Keidanren. Available at: https://www.keidanren.or.jp/japanese/policy/2008/073.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Keidanren (2016) Basic Thought on Promoting the Hiring Foreign Human Resources.

 Tokyo: Keidanren. Available at:

 https://www.keidanren.or.jp/policy/2016/110_honbun.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Koido, A. (2019) 'Skills: It Is Time to Renew Japanese Understanding' in Takaya, S. (ed.) What Is the Immigration Policy? Thinking It from the Reality in Japan, Kyoto: Jimbun Shoinn, pp. 129-144.
- Koikkalainen, S. (2011) Free Movement in Europe: Past and Present, Migration Policy Institute. Available at: https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/free-movement-europe-past-and-present (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Lewin, F. A. (2001) 'The Meaning of Home Among Elderly Immigrants: Directions for Future Research and Theoretical Development', *Housing Studies*, 16(3), pp. 353-370.
- Liu-Farrer, G. (2020) *Immigrant Japan: Mobility and Belonging in an Ethno-Nationalist Society*. London: Cornell University Press.
- Lone, S. (2001) *The Japanese Community in Brazil, 1908-1940: Between Samurai and Carnival.* New York: Palgrave.
- Matsutani, M. (2008) 'Keidanren: Immigrant Worker Influx Vital to Halt Labour Shortage', *Japan Times*, 15 October. Available at: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2008/10/15/national/keidanren-immigrant-worker-influx-vital-to-halt-labor-shortage / (Accessed: 8 April 2022).

- Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare (1974) *Welfare White Paper*, Tokyo: MHLW. Available at: https://www.mhlw.go.jp/toukei_hakusho/hakusho/kousei/1974/ (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare (2018) For Securement and Improvement of Labour Conditions of Technical Intern Trainees. Available at: https://www.mhlw.go.jp/bunya/roudoukijun/ginoujisyu-kakuho/dl/ginou.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022)
- Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare (2020) *Brief of Notifications of Employment of Foreigners*, Tokyo: MHLW. Available at: https://www.mhlw.go.jp/content/11655000/000729116.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare (2021) *Issues and Current situation of Technical Intern Training Program*, Tokyo: MHLW. Available at: https://jsite.mhlw.go.jp/tokyo-roudoukyoku/content/contents/000692897.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022)
- Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare (2022) Press Release Announcement of Situations of Supervision and Guidance of Employers Hiring Technical Intern Trainees and Sending Them to Prosecutors in 2019 and 2020, Tokyo: MHLW. Available at: https://www.mhlw.go.jp/toukei_hakusho/hakusho/kousei/1974/(Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Ministry of Justice (2022) Report of the Future Way of Immigration Service Agency.

 Tokyo: Immigration Service Agency. Available at: https://www.moj.go.jp/isa/content/001334953.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Ministry of Land, Infrastructure, Transport and Tourism (2014) *Guideline for Foreign Construction Worker Acceptance Program*, Tokyo: MLIT Construction Market Division. Available at: https://www.mlit.go.jp/common/001064743.pdf (Accessed: 26 April 2022).
- Morita, L. (2015) 'Some Manifestations of Japanese Exclusionism', *Sociology of Race and Ethnicity*, 5(3), pp. 1-6.
- Muggeridge, H. and Dona, G. (2006) 'Back Home? Refugees/Experiences of Their First Visit Back to Their Country of Origin', *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 19(4), pp. 415-432.
- Nakanishi, E. (2018) 'The Overview of Acceptance of Foreign Human Resources in Japan Including the Response of the Boned Policy 2018', *Legislation and Research*, 405, pp. 80-94.

- NHK (2018) 'Creation of New Visa Status "It is different from Immigration Policy" said by Chief Cabinet Secretary'. Available at: https://web.archive.org/web/20180611090119/https://www3.nhk.or.jp/news/html/20180606/k10011466581000.html (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Okumura, K. (2021) 'Searching for the Voice of the Other: A Review of Literature on Japan's Technical Intern Trainees from the Perspective of Social Inclusion', *Kobe College Studies*. 68(1), pp. 57-75.
- Organization for Technical Intern Training (2019) *The Number of Approved Technical Intern Training Plans*. Tokyo: OTIT. Available at: https://www.otit.go.jp/files/user/docs/201002-1-1.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Organization for Technical Intern Training (2021) *System of Technical Intern Training Program*. Tokyo: OTIT. Available at: https://www.otit.go.jp/files/user/191108-00.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Parreñas, S. R. (2010) 'Homeward Bound: The Circular Migration of Entertainers between Japan and the Philippines', *Global Networks*, 10(3), pp. 301–323.
- Peach, C. (2003) 'Contrasts in Economic Growth and Immigration Policy in Japan, the European Union and the United States', in Goodman, R. et al. (ed.) *Global Japan*. London: Routledge.
- Prime Minister's Office of Japan (2021) *Press Conference of Prime Minister Abe on* 26th of June in 2019. Available at:
 https://www.kantei.go.jp/jp/98_abe/statement/2019/0626kaiken.html?fbclid=I wAR3N8PfybHPW4lFLh2lEKOq3vdrSu8joQEDQo5Yr4kfaF-8rCjh9xBJBJFc (Accessed: 26 April 2022).
- Roberts, S. G. (2018) 'An Immigration Policy by Any Other Name: Semantics of Immigration to Japan'. *Social Science Japan Journal*, 21(1), pp. 89-102.
- Roth, H. J. (2002) *Japanese Brazilian Migrants in Japan Brokered Homeland*. London: Cornell University.
- Sekiya, S. (2021) 'How the Tokyo Olympic 2020 Is Seen by a Vietnam Youth who Worked for the National Stadium and the Fukushima Nuclear Power Plant', *The Mainichi Shimbun*, 16 July. Available at:

 https://mainichi.jp/articles/20210715/k00/00m/040/368000c__(Accessed: 8 April 2022)
- So, K. (2021) 'Vietnamese Firms Blacklist Over Trainee Program in Japan', *The Asahi Shimbun*, 13 June, Available at: https://www.asahi.com/ajw/articles/14372013 (Accessed: 8 April 2022).

- Song, J. (2020) 'The Political Dynamics of Japan's Immigration Policies during the Abe Government*', *Pacific Focus*, 35(3), pp. 613-640.
- Stokes, B. and Devlin, K. (2018) Despite Rising Economic Confidence, Japanese See Best Days Behind Them and Say Children Face a Bleak Future. USA: Pew Research Center.
- Strausz, M. (2019) *Help (Not) Wanted: Immigration Politics in Japan*. Albany: Sunny Press.
- Takaya, S. (2019) 'Immigration and Residence Control Questioning the Response to Illegal Immigrants' in Takaya, S. (ed.) *What is the Immigration Policy*? Kyoto: Jimbun Shoinn, pp. 129-144.
- Takaya, S. (2019) 'Introduction Considering the Reality of Immigration Society' in Takaya, S. (ed.) *What is the Immigration Policy*? Kyoto: Jimbun Shoinn, pp. 7-22.
- Takenaka, A. (2003) 'Paradoxes of Ethnicity-Based Immigration, Peruvian and Japanese-Peruvian Migrants in Japan', in Goodman, R. et al. (ed.) *Global Japan*. London: Routledge.
- The World Bank (2019) 'Fertility Rate, Total (births per woman) Japan'. Available at: https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.DYN.TFRT.IN?locations=JP (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- U.S. Department of States (2017) 'Trafficking in Persons Report June 2017'. Available at: https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/271339.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- U.S. Department of States (2018) 'Trafficking Persons Report June 2018'. Available at: https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/282798.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- U.S. Department of States (2019) 'Trafficking Persons Report June 2019'. Available at: https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/2019-Trafficking-in-Persons-Report.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- U.S. Department of States (2020) 'Trafficking Persons Report June 2020'. Available at: https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/2020-TIP-Report-Complete-062420-FINAL.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- U.S. Department of States (2021) 'Trafficking Persons Report June 2021'. Available at: https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/TIPR-GPA-upload-07222021.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- United Nations (2014) 'International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights', Available at: https://www.mofa.go.jp/mofaj/files/000054775.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).

- United Nations (2021) Definitions. Available at: https://refugeesmigrants.un.org/definitions (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- United Nations Population Division Replacement Migration (2003) Replacement Migration: Is it a Solution to Declining and Ageing Populations? GN: United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs Population Division. Available at:
 - https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/publications/pdf/ageing/replacement-chap4-jp.pdf (Accessed: 8 April 2022).
- Vogt, G. (2021) 'Immigrant Japan: Mobility and Belonging in an Ethnonationalist Society', *Contemporary Japan*.
- Yorimitsu, M. (2002) 'Historical Transition and Future Issues of Problems with Foreign Workers in Japan', *EconPapers*, pp. 1-33. Available at: https://econpapers.repec.org/paper/hitpiedp1/52.htm (Accessed: 8 April 2022).